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Our ref: PD20080
Mr Malachy McKernan
Sustainable Energy Branch
Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment
Netherleigh
Massey Avenue
Belfast
BT4 2JP
Dear Malachy,
RE: Proposed Reform of the Northern Ireland Renewable Obligation (NIRO) consultation.
The Consumer Council for Northern Ireland (Consumer Council) is a Non-Departmental Public Body, set up by statute in 1985 to promote and safeguard the interests of all consumers in Northern Ireland. Our role is to give consumers a voice and to make sure that voice is heard by those who take decisions that affect consumers. We have certain responsibilities for energy (including natural gas, electricity and coal) passenger transport, food, and water. 

The Consumer Council welcomes the opportunity to respond to the Proposed Reform of the Northern Ireland Renewable Obligation consultation.
Summary of response

The Consumer Council commented on the NIRO in December 2004 and again in July 2008 as a response to the preliminary consultation on the Proposed Reform of the NIRO. The Consumer Council remains of the opinion that renewable technologies should be promoted to improve security of supply and to ensure reduced carbon emissions in Northern Ireland. However, our position remains as previously stated, that such action should not be at the expense of the Northern Ireland Consumer. This is especially significant at this time with the recent sharp and large increases in energy prices. At 34 per cent, Northern Ireland has three times the level of fuel poverty of England and double the Great Britain average.

Key points 

 

1. The Department has highlighted that it is in the process of commissioning Northern Ireland specific analysis on the economics of the NIRO and the impact post 2012.  The Consumer Council welcomes this analysis. However, we find that we are not in a position to comment on the cost impact to NI customers until this analysis has been completed.  We refer to paragraph 3.2 in Annex C which states that the Renewables Obligation would by 2012 add 2.5% to consumer costs and that the introduction of the new banding proposals could add a further third to the cost of the obligation.  We would request that the analysis identifies the actual impact the Renewables Obligation has had to date, if there is a revised estimate as to the impact it will have by 2012 and the impact of the further third increase identified by BERR.
2.  Our main concern is the issue raised through the consultation on the increase to the concessionary rate that is applied to Northern Ireland of the NIRO after 2012 when it has been suggested that the rate be raised to that of England and Wales. Our concern would be that the impact of this increase on consumer bills would push further homes into fuel poverty.  At the time of the establishment of the Renewables Obligation, the Obligation in Northern Ireland was set lower than the rest of the UK in recognition of the already high electricity prices and the special market conditions that existed in Northern Ireland. Electricity prices remain higher in Northern Ireland than GB, the level of fuel poverty in Northern Ireland is almost three times that of England and the small size and lack of competition in the electricity market mean that Northern Ireland may again require a special arrangement if costs to the consumer are estimated to rise under the proposals. Therefore, we believe that to increase the obligation rate to that of England and Wales would be excessively detrimental to NI consumers. 
 

3. We are pleased to see that the Northern Ireland Renewables Obligation (NIRO), will support micro-generation through the new proposals as this can provide security of supply at a local level and help with fuel poverty for hard to heat homes. However, this must be done in a cost-effective and efficient manner.

  

4. We are keen to see a code of practice implemented for agents as this will ensure a good level of service for consumers and a level of confidence in the market.  The consultation proposes that this should be a voluntary code. We would recommend that the code is reviewed after a period of time to see if it is working as intended and if it needs to be upgraded to a compulsory code.

I trust you find the above information useful, and welcome any clarification you can provide on the above issues.  If you wish to discuss any aspect of this response please do not hesitate to contact me. 
Yours Sincerely
Richard Williams
Senior Consumer Affairs Officer 
